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Grand Master’s Message
“Celebrate our Past, Embrace our Future”

Dear Brothers,

The past several weeks have just flown by with lots of travel, meetings, and
degree work. Your Grand Lodge Officers have been privileged to assist
in Raising several fine brothers across the state and have had numerous
memorable experiences that included a candlelight dinner at Clinton Lodge No.
15 in Fairfield. The courtesies extended and the fellowship has always been
warm. One of the joys while attending these events is renewing friendships and
acquaintances.

Thank you for your support of the mailing label program to rebind books in the

lowa Masonic Library collection. Many donations have already been received

from brothers, lodges, and the Masonic Family. They are very much appreciated.

If you have missed sending in your contribution, it is not too late to do so. The F— - |
check should be made out to the lowa Masonic Library Association and mailed

to the Grand Lodge Office. If either you or your lodge is interested in sponsoring the rebinding of a
specific book, please contact Assistant Librarian Bill Kreuger at librarian@gl-iowa.org.

Thank you to the lodges that hosted the twelve Grand Master Area Meetings last fall, and to the
brothers that attended them. There was a lot of good discussion and sharing. The enthusiasm for
lowa Masonry was strong. We talked about the 3-R’s (readin, ritten & rithmetic). All lowa Masons are
encouraged to read a book about Masonry this year, and share it with your brothers.

Several ceremonies are scheduled in the months ahead including Cornerstone Laying Ceremonies
and Informal Rededication Ceremonies. If your lodge is celebrating a milestone year, please contact
the Grand Secretary about setting up a date for the Rededication Ceremony. If there is a new building
that qualifies for a Cornerstone Laying Ceremony, again contact the Grand Secretary.

All are encouraged to visit the lowa Masonic Library and Museums to take advantage of this incredible
asset, enjoy touring the museums, and check out books. It is open Monday thru Friday 8:00 to 12:00,
1:00 to 5:00 and by appointment at other times.

It is not too early to plan on attending the 176th Annual Communication in Sioux City on September
17-19. Plans are being made to make it a good time for all and that includes your ladies. More
information will be coming out in the days ahead.

The Masonic Quiz bowl is being held again this year and shows how much knowledge high school
students have at their fingertips. Also, a golf outing is planned for June.

Your Grand Lodge Officers have been outstanding ambassadors for the Fraternity. When you see
any of them be sure to thank them for their efforts.

It is indeed an honor to serve you as Grand Master, and to meet many of you in our travels this year.
And finally thank you to my wife Elaine for her support.

Fraternally and sincerely,

William R. Crawford
Grand Master of Masons in lowa






Brother Paul Nepper is Raised
By William R. Crawford

There are numerous reasons why a lodge will invite the Grand Master and the Grand Lodge Officers to participate in a raising
of a brother. One occasion may be to help a lodge, which was the case on
Tuesday, January 21 when Grand Master William R. Crawford and the Grand
Lodge Officers went to Alpine Lodge No. 471 at Holstein to raise Brother Paul
Nepper. Fellowship was in abundance as the local and area brothers welcome
the Grand Lodge Officers and enjoyed a broasted chicken supper.

Worshipful Master Leonard Daniels was a little under the weather so they asked
Brother William W. Post, P.S.G.W. to be in the East to open lodge and Brother

N~ Post then made an outstanding conferral of the First Section with the assistance

of several Grand Lodge Officers including Senior Grand Warden Richard L. Humphrey as Senior Deacon.

Grand Master Crawford was received and introduced, and then he introduced the Grand and Past Grand Lodge Officers

present. The Grand Lodge Officers then conferred the Second Section with Grand Master Crawford in the East. Deputy

Grand Master Harvey N. Woody was Senior Deacon. The Charge was given by Senior Steward Roman A. Redig.

The Grand Master made presentations to the new Master Mason including the book, “Freemasons for Dummies”. Brother

Nepper spoke briefly expressing his appreciation for the Grand Lodge Officers being there.

The Grand Lodge Officers closed Alpine Lodge with Deputy Grand Master Woody in the East.

Arcadia Lodge No. 249 Installation

TE—

Arcadia Lodge No. 249 at Ames held its Installation of the 2020 Officers on Saturday, December 14. Grand Master William
R. Crawford served as Installing Master and had the unique privilege of installing his Deputy Grand Master, Brother Harvey N.
Woody as the Worshipful Master for the ensuing year. Also assisting in the installation were Grand Chaplain Floyd E. Brown,
Grand Marshal Jeremy C. Long, and Grand Tyler James E. Musal.

Cornerstone Laying Ceremony at Altoona City Hall

Friday, November 22, 2019 Masons from across the state gathered together to perform a
Cornerstone Laying ceremony at Altoona City Hall. The Grand Lodge of lowa A.F. & A.M. opened
at 1:00 pm and held a practice at 1:15. Right Worshipful Brother Arthur W. Pixler gave a short
presentation about some of the customs and courtesies used by the Masons during the ceremony.
Grand Master William R. Crawford proceeded to conduct the Cornerstone Laying Ceremony with
the assistance of the Grand Lodge Officers. Craig Long was Flag Bearer, Michael Hamilton, Danny
Middleton, and Scott Wheeler served as bearers of Corn, Wine, and
Oil, Bob Ridgeway was the Architect, D. Dean Johnson was the Bearer
of Great Lights, Randy Halferty, Daniel Cunnigham, and Christopher
Williams served as Bearers of the Red, White, and Blue Candles,
Donald Timmons carried the Book of Constitutions. Worshipful Brother
John M. Bartunek, Junior Grand Deacon presented the School Book
Lecture and Worshipful Brother Guy J. McCausland, Senior Grand Deacon gave the Flag Tribute.
After Worshipful Brother Jeremy C. Long, Grand Marshal made the proclamation, the Oration
was given by Mayor Dean O’Conner and Angie Pfannkuch. A special thank you to the Grand
Commandery for their assistance during the ceremony. Grand Lodge was closed in Due Form by v -
Deputy Grand Master Harvey N. Woody.



Forty and Two Thousand

Q. Following a lodge meeting at which we had heard an explanation of the Second Degree Tracing Board, a discussion arose
as to the story of Jephtha's battle and the death of “forty and two thousand” warriors. Some said the figure was 2,040 and
others that it should be 42,000. Which is correct?

A. The King James “Authorized Version” of the Bible (at Judges XII, 6) gives the number as “forty and two thousand” and that
is the source of some confusion, although it is a precise translation from the original Hebrew, with each word in its correct
place. It is perhaps necessary to explain that it is not possible in Hebrew to say “forty-two”; one could say “two and forty” (as
in German) or “forty and two”, but the “and” must be there. For the remainder of the argument, | quote from a recent Lodge
newsletter by Brother C. T. Holmes, Secretary of United Technical Lodge No. 8027: The 1st Chapter of the Book of Numbers
gives an unequivocal answer to this problem. The Lord commanded Moses to number each of the twelve tribes of the children
of Israel “every male from twenty years old and up-ward, all that were able to go forth to war”. Verse 21 says: “Those that were
numbered of them even of the tribe of Reuben were forty and six thousand and five hundred.” Verse 46 gives the final figures
of all the tribes “So were all those that were numbered of the children of Israel, by the house of their fathers, from twenty years
old and upward, all that were able to go forth to war in Israel. .All that were numbered were six hundred thousand and three
thousand and five hundred and fifty.” The figures for each of the twelve tribes are given in verses 21 to 43, and the wording of
the final total leaves no room for error, 603,550. That total can only be achieved when we calculate the census of the individual
tribes by the same method as we use for the 42,000 in Jephtha's battle. Finally, one hears a great deal of criticism, nowadays,
of the New English Bible and it is only fair to add a word of praise. In its account of the slaughter of the Ephraimites (Judges
XIl, 6) it gives the figure in modern terms—"forty-two thousand”.

Carr, Harry. The Freemason at Work. London, Eng. : [The author], 1976

Merry Christmas from the Council Bluffs Masonic Family

Each March, Bluff City Lodge, Cobia Lodge, Excelsior Lodge, Council Bluffs Eastern Star and Job’s Daughters hold a pancake
feed and bake sale. This past year they raised $2,500.00. The money is used to provide relief for 24 families in the Council
Bluffs Community through the partnership of Care and Share House. This year Brother Ricky Durrant, Bluff City Lodge No.
71 made the event more special by dressing up as Santa Claus for the kids.

Christmas Dinner in Carroll

Signet Lodge No. 264 in Carroll hosted the Annual Christmas Dinner which began 25 years ago on December 25. The lodge
serves about 300 meals each year. The Masons prepare the meal, with food and table setting donations from Fareway, Hy-
Vee, Wal-Mart, Market on 30, Smithfield Foods and others. On Christmas Day volunteers arrive at 7:00 A.M. to warm up the
turkey, cook the hams, fix the mashed potatoes and gravy and prepare the rest of the meal. There are about 15-20 Masons
that volunteer and another 40 people from the community. Merry Christmas and see you next year.
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Grand Marshal Jeremy C. Long

Masons gathered in Altoona to honor Grand Marshal Jeremy C. Long. King David Lodge No.
407 hosted the reception.

The Masons moved to the Lodge for the receiving and introduction of Grand and Past Grand
Lodge Officers, Worshipful Master Ron Armbrest had opened the lodge. Committeemen
were Brothers Danny Middleton and Ted Griffeon. Prince Hall Grand Master Lynn Lewis Jr.
was received and introduced with Dean Johnson and Danny Middleton as Senior and Junior
Committeemen. Grand Master William R. Crawford was received and introduced with Dean
Johnson and Danny Middleton as committeemen. Grand Marshal Long was received and
introduced with Brothers Craig Long and Scott Wheeler as committeemen. The honored
brother was in the East as the Grand Lodge Officers closed King David Lodge No. 407. The
ladies enjoyed a program on Grants from Prairie Meadows by Julie Stewart.

After the Lodge closed all moved to the dining room for dinner and a program. Grand Master

Crawford introduced his Grand Lodge Officers and the Past Grand Masters. Grand Secretary Craig L. Davis introduced the
Past Grand Lodge Officers. Brother Armbrest introduced the Officers of King David Lodge. Worshipful Brother Long talked
about being part of the family and about his family’s long history in Masonry. The evening concluded with Grand Chaplain
Floyd E. Brown giving the Benediction.

Brother David Reeve Raised at Crest City Lodge No. 522

Crest City Lodge No. 522 in Creston held a Third Degree for Brother David Reeve. The
Masons were served a ham ball dinner prior to the degree. Brother David Cunningham
opened lodge and Brother Dick Reeve conferred the first section of the degree.

Grand Master William R. Crawford was conducted to the East and received. The Grand
Lodge Officers conferred the Second Section of the Third Degree with Grand Master
Crawford in the East. Junior Grand Warden A. Lyle Miller gave the Charge. Grand Master
Crawford presented Brother Reeve with his lapel pin, his own personal working tools, and a
copy of “Freemasonry for Dummies”. Brother Reeve thanked everyone for being there and

being part of his degree.

-
~ 3

Grand Lodge Officers closed the lodge with Deputy Grand Master Harvey N. Woody in the East.

Rob Campbell Installed as Worshipful Master

The Brothers of Webb Lodge No. 182 in Sigourney held their installation of Officers following
their Stated Communication on December 3, 2019. Prior to the meeting the lodge held a
dinner. Worshipful Brother Rob Campbell was installed as Master of the Lodge. C.C. Hoffman,
Jacob Barnes, Ross Yoder, and Robert Kutz were installed as Senior Warden, Junior Warden,
Treasurer, and Secretary. Good Luck on the upcoming year.

Brother ]J.D. Klopfenstein Raised at Mount Pleasant Lodge No. 8

Mount Pleasant Lodge No. 8 in Mount Pleasant held a Third Degree for Brother J.D. Klopfentstein with
Des Moines Lodge No.1 in Burlington doing the courtesy work. The Masons were served a ribeye or
chicken dinner prior to the degree. Brother Jason Delzell opened lodge and Brother Kyle Martin from
Marion Lodge No. 6 conferred the first section of the degree.

Grand Master William R. Crawford was conducted to the East and received. The Grand Lodge Officers
conferred the Second Section of the Third Degree with Grand Master Crawford in the East. Past
Junior Grand Warden Dennis R. Heflin gave the Charge. Grand Master Crawford presented Brother
Green with his lapel pin, his own personal working tools, and a copy of “Freemasonry for Dummies.”
Brother Klopfenstein thanked everyone for being there and being part of his degree.

Grand Lodge Officers closed the lodge with Past Junior Grand Warden Loren C. Stein in the East.



Past Master’s Night at Newton

Newton Lodge No. 59 held its annual Past Master’s Night on Thursday, November 14. Grand Master
William R. Crawford and the Grand Lodge Officers were invited for a Reception and Third Degree for
Brother Jason Anderson and raised him to the Sublime degree of a Master Mason.
Following social time, the Masons moved to the lodge room where Worshipful Master Richard Gibson
opened lodge. Past Masters conferred the First Section with Richard Gibson in the East and Brother
Wade Sheeler as Senior Deacon. Worshipful Master Gibson introduced the Past Masters and
thanked them for their service to the lodge and to the Fraternity. Worshipful Master Gibson presented
the Newton Lodge No. 59 Mason of the Year to Brother Josh Yeager. The Masons then moved to the
dining room for a dinner that was prepared and served by members of Newton Chapter No.100, O.E.S.
The Masons returned to the lodge room where the Grand and Past Grand Lodge Officers were received and introduced
with Brothers Wade Sheeler and Ward Bailey as Committeemen. Grand Master Crawford was received and introduced with
Brothers Wade Sheeler and Ward Bailey as Committeemen.
Grand Master William R. Crawford was in the East for the Second Section. Grand Secretary Craig L. Davis gave the Charge.
Grand Master Crawford presented his lapel pin and other items to Brother Anderson who thanked everyone for being part of
this special night.
Past Grand Master Terry E. Osborne was in the East to close Newton Lodge No. 59.

Brother Kyle Marker is Raised
By William R. Crawford

It was a beautiful night at Bower Lodge No. 464 at Eagle Gove as Brother Kyle Marker was Raised to the Sublime Degree of
a Master Mason on December 3. Grand Master William R. Crawford and the Grand Lodge Officers

were invited to participate in the Raising.

Following a delicious beef stew supper all moved to the lodge room where Worshipful Master lan

Decker opened lodge and then made an excellent conferral of the First Section. Brother Dan Brown

was Senior Deacon.

Grand Master William R. Crawford was introduced who then in turn introduced the Grand Lodge

Officers before conferring the Second Section with the Grand Master in the East. Junior Grand

Deacon John N. Bartunek was Senior Deacon. The Charge was given by Deputy Grand Master

Harvey N. Woody.

The Grand Master presented Brother Marker with several items including the book, “Freemasons for Dummies.” Worshipful
Master Decker also made presentations.

The Grand Lodge Officers closed Bower Lodge with Brother Woody in the East.

The 81st Annual Feast of the Holy Saints John
By William R. Crawford

The Annual Feast was held at the Davenport Masonic Center on Friday, December 27. It is sponsored by the eight Scott
County Lodges with Snow Lodge No. 44 serving as host
lodge. The evening began with a social time. Brother Monte
Harris served as Master of Ceremonies and gave the official
welcome. Brother Larry Johnson gave the invocation ahead
of a delicious swiss steak dinner.

The Table Lodge was opened by Worshipful Master Harris,
Senior Warden Jeff Smith, and Junior Warden Jim Moffit.

RN 2 /RN - Toasts were given “To God and Country”, “To the Grand

Lodge of lowa”, “To the Craft”, “To Our Appendant Bodies”, and “To the Point Within the Circle”. The Traditional Tyler’'s Toast

and the singing of “Auld Lang Syne” concluded the program.

Responders to the toasts were respectfully: Jeff Smith, Worshipful Master of Snow Lodge No.44; Junior Grand Steward Lynn

Broughton; Derek Fuller, Worshipful Master of Brubaker Lodge No. 675, Brother Monte Harris, and R.W.B. Dennis Soebbing,

P.J.G.W. The Keynote address was given by Grand Master William R. Crawford.



CENTENARIAN PRESENTS MIDDLE CHAMBER LECTURE

Brother C. Wayne Leo, who celebrated his 100th birthday on December 28, 2019,
shared his remarkable memory on January 21, 2020 as he recited the “Stair Lecture”
during a Second Degree at Ascalon Lodge No. 393, Dysart.

Fellowcraft Brother Clayton Wieben and the other members of the Lodge were
appreciative of Brother Leo’s proficiency and his delivery. Brother Leo was raised a
Master Mason on August 11, 1941, prior to his service in the U.S. Army Air Force during
World War Il. Brothers in the photo: L to R: Brother Wayne Leo, Clay Wieben, Rodney
Kavalier, and Worshipful Master Marvin Brecker.

Brother Ryan Schroeder is Raised

Typically when the Grand Lodge Officers visit a lodge for a Third Degree, they
confer the Second Section. On December 9, several Grand Lodge Officers went
to Signet Lodge No. 264 for a more informal Third Degree where they worked with
local brothers on conferring both sections on Brother Ryan Schroeder.
Following supper all moved to the lodge room where Worshipful Master Jerry
Janson opened lodge. He then invited Senior Grand Warden Richard L. Humphrey
to the East who then made a fine conferral of the First Section. Brother Jack Edson
was Senior Deacon. The extended Working Tools lecture was given by Brother lan
Decker. Brother Randy Anderson assumed the East for the Second Section. Junior Grand Warden A. Lyle Miller served as
Senior Deacon. Grand Master William R. Crawford served as Grand Chaplain. Brother Joe Reed gave the Charge.
The Grand Master presented the new Master Mason with several items including his pin. Signet Lodge presented the book,
“Freemasons for Dummies” and his own Volume of Sacred Law, the Holy Bible.
The Grand Lodge Officers closed Signet Lodge with Deputy Grand Master Harvey N. Woody in the East.

One Last Flight

Brother Robert Allen a Vietnam War helicopter pilot took one last flight and was saluted by friends and family at the National
Guard Armory in Boone on Thursday November 14, 2019. Brother Allen is a 58 year Mason in Haggai Lodge No. 369 in
Glidden and Arcadia Lodge No. 249 in Ames. He served as Worshipful Master of Haggai Lodge in 2002.

Brother Allen was a member of the Green Hornets, he and his team often executed cross-border special operations missions
during the Vietnam War operating in the South Vietnam, Cambodia and Southern Laos. Gary Darr a Registered Nurse at
Suncrest Hospice has heard many of Bob’s stories, as he cares for him on a daily basis. Gary is also a veteran and has
created quite a friendship with Bob.

The day started when he was presented with an American Flag that had flown over Irag, he then attended a pinning ceremony
at the Boone airport that commemorated his service. Bob’s day ended, fittingly, when he stepped inside a restored Black
Hawk helicopter, similar to the ones he used to fly in the skies over Vietnam.

Brother Scott McCarl is Raised
By William R. Crawford

The Grand Lodge Officers and Grand Master William R. Crawford went to

Early Morning Lodge No. 672 in Bettendorf on Saturday morning December

28th for the purpose of raising Brother Scott McCarl.

After a social time, Worshipful Master Wilbert “Bud” Ensenat opened lodge.

Brother Ensenat was Worshipful Master 54 years ago for the first time. He

then invited Brother Christopher Soebbing to the East for the conferral of

the First Section. Grand Master Crawford was received and introduced,

who then introduced the Grand and Past Grand Lodge Officers present. 1
The Grand Lodge Officers with the assistance of local brothers conferred the Second Section. Grand Master Crawford was
in the East, Senior Grand Warden Richard L. Humphrey was Senior Deacon. The Charge was given by Brother Dennis R.
Heflin, P.J.G.W.

Early Morning Lodge presented Brother McCarl with the Holy Bible, and the Grand Master made several presentations
including “Freemasons for Dummies”. The new Master Mason then remarked his appreciation for the opportunity to continue
his Masonic journey.

The Grand Lodge Officers closed Early Morning Lodge with Deputy Grand Master Harvey N. Woody in the East.



Dear Scholarship Award Committee,
It is with deepest gratitude that | write you this letter to update you on my first semester at Central College
in Pella, lowa. | thank all of you for your generosity and financial blessing put toward my collegiate
education. | am sincerely grateful for every penny | have received. Although I've only just begun my
college journey, I'm already learning useful information which is helping me to better understand the
amazing world around me.
I am currently a freshman looking forward to my second semester at Central College. Just from my first
college semester | am growing in my passion for deeper understanding and excited for all of the learning
experiences headed my way, as this is only the beginning. My life has been changed for the better while
being able to live in a positive community and attend a positive and uplifting educational facility. I’'ve been
introduced to wonderful professors who have helped me connect concepts and realize things | didn’t know about before. My
professors take time to help me be my best, and | have grown to know them as mentors and friends both inside and outside
of the classroom.
Within the community I've applied for my first college job and now work at Third Reformed Church. While community parents
attend learning sessions of their own, | watch their children for a few hours every Wednesday night. | find it very rewarding
and special getting to know other adults and children who live in the community. It helps me feel more connected to where
I'm living and gives me a way to serve and find my own place among them. It creates more of a homey feeling, bringing
comfort when missing my family. In addition to my Wednesday evening childcare duties, I've also secured a work study job
on campus within the sports information department. | have the honor of cropping, filing, renaming, and posting images onto
the Central College Athletics page.
In addition to many great opportunities and connections, there have been, of course, some bumpy roads along the way
throughout my first semester. | know the challenges I've faced and conquered have prepared me for future obstacles though,
so | take them in stride. I've learned a tremendous amount about how citations in MLA and Chicago style work and | now
have a firm grasp on the history of our country from 1877 to the present day. I'm thankful to have developed a much greater
understanding of our country’s history, how events connect and relate, and how history continues to impact individuals and
our entire society. Although | used to be in community theatre, | ended up taking an acting class for my art requirement that
really pushed me outside my comfort zone and helped me grow in my technique and application of stage presentation. My
class studied different styles of acting and learned more about basic theatrical components. Writing several critical and
analytical reviews of campus productions allowed me to demonstrate and apply understanding of classroom content. The
acting class has also helped me prepare for future public speaking opportunities.
On a more lighthearted note, the campus at Central is very beautiful and easy to navigate. | now know when they plant the
tulips for the Tulip Festival that happens each spring and I've met and connected with new people from all over the world.
Each of the professors and students I've met within my first semester are splendid! I've made wonderful friends from all over
lowa and across the nation too. Some of them are from lllinois, Wisconsin and Arizona. One of my friends attending Central
is all the way from Poland! | know several students and staff | can turn to if | am struggling with personal or educational
issues. Topics I've been assigned to write about have intriguing and valuable, yet fun facts | can now share with others. For
example, the Hoover Dam is a gravity dam, and before | didn’t even know there were different types. I've gotten to attend fun
artsy activities, made memories with new friends, and have started making choices to help create what is just the beginning
of my adult life. | feel as if | have become a bit wiser than the past version of “me” and will continue to gain more knowledge
as the years go by.
One of the most memorable moments of my first semester was Service Day. It’s a day when no student has class and all
students form groups to take on different projects around the community. | found Service Day to be amazing! For my project
| went to a church and helped create personal hygiene kits for girls in Tanzania. With the hygiene kits these girls will be
receiving (which include washable hygiene supplies), they will finally be able to attend school all month long and receive the
education they need without being embarrassed or missing multiple school days. It's something that has never left my mind.
In addition to service others through projects on Service Day, | will be on my way to Staten Island, New York in March with
Campus Ministries. The mission trip will happen over my spring break. While there | will be helping others in many ways, as
I've been helped by you. Specifically, | will be partnering with Project Hospitality. Together we will be serving in homeless
shelters, ministering to the poor, working in the HIV+ community and aiding children in afterschool activities. It will be an
experience of a lifetime spending the whole week serving those who need help. | can’t wait! I'm excited! I'm ready to learn
from this mission trip, upcoming service opportunities and my future semesters at Central College.

Again, | thank each of you for your help and generosity that has gone toward my college education and life changing
experiences; those I've had...and those yet to come.

From a truly honored and genuinely grateful student,
Marina Rosalez
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Cass Lodge No. 412 in Griswold
By Kim Kemp, Secretary

It has been a busy year for Cass Lodge No. 412 in Griswold. 2019 marked 138 years that our Fraternity has been in our
community and this was made more exceptional with the Grand Lodge of lowa conducting a Cornerstone Laying Ceremony.
The recently completed school addition combines the Elementary School with the Junior and Senior High School to make a
one campus facility. The ceremony is believed to be the first time the Grand Lodge has been to Griswold for this type of event.
Several Brethren from the area as well as the Grand Lodge Officers made this activity on August 23, 2019 a most memorable
experience. School students and the public were on hand to witness this event. If your lodge has never been involved
with a Cornerstone Laying Ceremony, contact the Grand Lodge Office for help, there is a lot of planning for this ceremony.
Worshipful Master Doug Eckels had the privilege to oversee this event as well as our scholarship fundraisers. We annually
hold a spaghetti supper, pancake breakfast and our special fundraiser the President’s Day Fish Fry.

The 2020 year promises to be as busy as well as with the Old Time Corn Boil this summer will return with Worshipful Master
Clarence Waddell is charge of these events.

Brother Jacob Love Raised at Mount Olive Lodge No. 79

Mount Olive Lodge No. 79 in Boone held a Third Degree for Brother Jacob Love. The Masons were
served a roast beef dinner prepared by Linda Tedrow and Sandy Hayes. Brother Allen Tedrow opened
lodge and conferred the First Section of the Third Degree, he also gave the Extended Trowel Lecture.
The Past and Present Grand Lodge Officers were received and introduced with Brother Kelly Bruce as
Senior Committeeman and Brother Bob Marshall as Junior Committeeman. Grand Master William R.
Crawford was conducted to the East and received with Brother Bob Marshall as Senior Committeeman
and Kelly Bruce as Junior Committeeman. The Grand Lodge Officers conferred the Second Section of
the Third Degree with Grand Master Crawford in the East. Past Junior Grand Warden Dennis R. Heflin
gave the Charge. Grand Master Crawford presented Brother Love with his lapel pin, his own personal

working tools, and a copy of “Freemasonry for Dummies”. Brother Love thanked everyone for being there and being part of

his degree.

Grand Lodge Officers closed the lodge with Deputy Grand Master Harvey N. Woody in the East.

Junior Grand Steward Lynn A. Broughton

On Saturday November 16, Masons gathered in Davenport to honor Junior Grand Steward Lynn A. Broughton. Snow Lodge
No. 44, Crossroads Lodge No. 677 and Brubaker Lodge No. 675 hosted the reception and social hour.
The Masons moved to the Lodge Room for the receiving and introduction of Grand and Past

Grand Lodge Officers, Worshipful Master Larry Johnsen had opened the lodge. Committeemen

for the Past and Present Grand Lodge Officers were Brothers Phillip Corwin and Dennis
Soebbing. Grand Master William R. Crawford was received and introduced with Dennis M.

Zahrt and David P. Melchert as committeemen. Junior Grand Steward Broughton was received

and introduced with Brothers Vince Ramsey Jr. and David Musal as committeemen. The
honored brother was in the East as the Grand Lodge Officers closed Snow Lodge No. 44.

After the Lodge closed all moved to the dining room for dinner and a program. Grand Master
Crawford introduced his Grand Lodge Officers and the Past Grand Masters. Grand Secretary

Craig L. Davis introduced the Past Grand Lodge Officers. Lynn Broughton introduced the
Officers of Snow Lodge, Brubaker and Crossroads Lodge. Worshipful Brother Broughton
thanked everyone for being there and talked about his mentors he has had throughout his life.

The afternoon concluded with the Grand Chaplain Floyd E. Brown giving the Benediction.

Brother James Chance is 50-Year Member

Brother James Chance was Raised to the Sublime Degree of a Master Mason on November 17, 1969.
Fifty years to the day, his brothers at Golden Leaf Lodge No. 595 at Manilla hosted an open house to
honor Brother Chance. Family, friends, and brothers were there to help in celebrating this milestone.
For the program, Brother Jeff Chance presented a wonderful history of his father. To make the day even
more special, Grand Master William R. Crawford was there to present his 50-Year Certificate along with
giving him a Grand Master’s pin. Following the program, the family served cake and ice cream for all to
enjoy.
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Brother Samuel Blessyn Raised at Parian Lodge No. 321

Parian Lodge No. 321 in Harlan held a Third Degree for Brother Samuel Blessyn. The Masons
were served a tator tot casserole lunch prior to the degree. Worshipful Master Tom Shumacher
opened lodge and Brother lan T. Decker conferred the First Section of the Third Degree and also
gave the Extended Trowel Lecture.

Grand Master William R. Crawford was conducted to the East and received. The Grand Lodge
Officers conferred the Second Section of the Third Degree with Grand Master Crawford in the
East. Former Junior Grand Deacon John D. Lloyd gave the Charge. Grand Master Crawford
presented Brother Blessyn with his lapel pin, his own personal working tools, and a copy of
“Freemasonry for Dummies”. Brother Blessyn thanked everyone for this special day.

Grand Lodge Officers closed the lodge with Deputy Grand Master Harvey N. Woody in the East.

Great Night at Pymosa Lodge

About 40 Masons from 20 different Lodges were in Atlantic to attend Pymosa Lodge No. 271 on December 16th for the
Raising of Brother Roger Paulsen. Included in the group were
Grand Master William R. Crawford, several Grand Lodge
Officers, and several Past Grand Lodge Officers. The evening
began with a time of fellowship followed by a delicious dinner
prepared by Brother Randy Agan.

Following dinner all moved to the lodge room where Worshipful
Master John Bricker opened lodge. He then moved to
the Senior Deacon’s chair as Secretary Donnie Drennan
assumed the East for a fine First Section Conferral. Brother
Neil Paulson gave the Extended Trowel Lecture. Grand Master Crawford was received and introduced the Grand and Past
Grand Lodge Officers. A mixed cast then conferred the Second Section with the Grand Master in the East. Junior Grand
Deacon John M. Bartunek was Senior Deacon. Deputy Grand Master Harvey N. Woody gave the Charge.

Worshipful Master Bricker made presentations on behalf of the Lodge, and the Grand Master made several presentations
including a miniature set of working tools.

The Grand Lodge Officers closed lodge with Deputy Grand Master Woody in the East. Photos were being taken after lodge
closed, Secretary Drennan shared that he had received a text during the evening that his sister Nancy has some major health
issues, and the brothers held hands as Brother Steve Lewis offered up prayer on her behalf.

Iowa Masonic Health Facilities Visit

Grand Master William R. Crawford and the 2019-2020 Grand Lodge officers and their ladies traveled to the lowa Masonic
Health Facilities in Bettendorf, lowa on November 16th. Tami Tegeler and the staff welcomed them with open arms and a
hearty brunch prepared by the kitchen staff at the home. Amy Wyrick and the Silver Bell Choir put on a wonderful program
before the brunch. Chairman Eldon F. Walton welcomed everyone and introduced the board members. Tami Tegeler
introduced the staff from the facility. Grand Master Crawford introduced the Officers and their ladies. After the program,
tours of the facility were given to the Grand Lodge Officers and their Ladies.
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MASONS WHO HAVE SERVED AS GOVERNOR OF IOWA

Governor Year Lodge Affiliation
Robert Lucas 1838 Des Moines No. 1 in Burlington
James Clark 1845 Des Moines No. 1 in Burlington
Ansel Briggs 1846 unknown

Stephen Hemstead 1850 Dubuque No. 3 in Dubuque
Samuel J. Kirkwood 1860 lowa City No. 4 in lowa City
William Stone 1864 Oriental No. 61 in Knoxville
Samuel Merrill 1868 Capital No. 110 in Des Moines
Cyrus Carpenter 1872 Ashlar No 111 in Fort Dodge
Samuel Kirkwood 1876 lowa City No. 4 in lowa City
John H. Gear 1878 Des Moines No. 1 in Burlington
Buren Sherman 1882 Vinton No. 62 in Vinton
Frank D. Jackson 1894 Alpha No 326 in Greene
Francis Drake 1896 Jackson No. 42 in Centerville
Albert B. Cummins 1902 Capital No. 110 in Des Moines
William Harding 1917 Morningside No. 615 in Sioux City
Nate E. Kendall 1921 Astor No. 505 in Albia
John Hammill 1925 Darius No. 431 in Britt
Daniel Turner 1931 Instruction No. 275 in Corning
Nelson Krashel 1937 Parian No. 321 in Harlan
George A. Wilson 1939 Home No. 370 in Des Moines
Bourke B. Hickenlooper 1943 Mizpah No 639 in Cedar Rapids
Robert Blue 1945 Bower No. 464 in Eagle Grove
William Beardsley 1948 Neophyte No. 301 in New Virginia
Harold Hughes 1962 Kane No. 327 in Ida Grove
Terry E. Branstad 2003 Capital No. 110 in Des Moines

Jeremy Erdman is Raised

It was a special night at Clinton Lodge No. 15 at Fairfield as
Brother Jeremy Erdman was Raised to the Sublime Degree of a
Master Mason on November 12th. How special was it? Grand
Master William R. Crawford and the Grand Lodge Officers were
there, plus a gourmet, candlelight dinner was served. A Chicken
marsala dinner was prepared by Brothers (and chefs) Ray Crouch
and Steven Barjonah.

Following dinner all moved to the lodge room where Worshipful
Master David Thebodo opened lodge. He then invited Brother
Steven Arndt to the East for the conferral of the First Section. Brother A. J. Brown, P.S.G.W., was Senior Deacon and gave
the Working Tools Lecture.

Grand Master William R. Crawford was introduced who then in turn introduced the Grand Lodge Officers before conferring
the Second Section with the Grand Master in the East. Junior Grand Warden A. Lyle Miller was Senior Deacon. The Charge
was given by Deputy Grand Master Harvey N. Woody.

The Grand Master presented the new Master Mason with several items including the book, “Freemasons for Dummies.”
The Grand Lodge Officers closed Clinton Lodge with Brother Floyd E. Brown in the East.

Rowley Home Visit

Grand Master William R. Crawford and the 2019-2020 Grand Lodge Officers and their Ladies traveled to
the Rowley Home in Perry lowa on November 23rd. Mike Shafer and his staff welcomed them with open
arms and a hearty brunch prepared by the kitchen staff at the home. Neil Paulsen P.S.G.W. introduced
the Rowley Board of Directors and Mike introduced his staff. Grand Master Crawford made introduction of
the Officers and their Ladies. After the program, tours of the new facility were given to the Grand Lodge
Officers and their Ladies.
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History of Hiram in the Hills
By Harry Dolder

Tradition has it that, in ancient times:
Masons met on the highest hill and in the lowest vales to secure privacy. The tradition alone has been sufficient to stir the
imaginations of modern Masons with the result that Masonic meetings have been held in many "strange and weird places."
According to Harry Carr's "The Freemason at Work," early Masonic manuscripts tell of Masons meeting in the open air, but
in a remote and quiet place. This emphasis on isolation and solitude is illustrated in the "Laws and Statutes" of the Lodge
of Aberdeen in 1670: "Wee ordaine lykwayes that no lodge be holden with-in a dwelling house wher ther is people living in
it but in the open fields except it be ill weather, and then let ther be a house chosen that no person shall heir nor see us. . ."
One ancient document stated: "A lodge is two interprentices, two fellow crafts and two masters------ on the highest hill or the
lowest valley of the world without the crow of a cock or the bark of a dog, a day's journey from a borough town." Obviously,
the idea was that the lodge should be far away from any human dwelling, far enough so that a watch dog or a crowing cock
could not be heard.
In keeping with this, it is recorded that tinners assembled at Crockentor, in the county of Devon, England, in the 17th century.
This was a rocky hill rising to a height of 1300 feet, littered with granite boulders, and was a wild and remote spot, ten miles
from any town. The spot was a natural amphitheatre where boulders on the rising sides could have provided seats for one
hundred or more, while a table and seats were hewn from the moorstone.
Taken from a bulletin dated August 6, 2005
In a low dale...
For the 40th year, the Old Capitol Past
Masters are hosting a Timber Lodge.
Set in a natural amphitheater,
surrounded by trees and bordered by a
small brook, we open a lodge of
Master Masons, and a Brother
Fellowcraft is raised to the sublime
degree of a Master Mason.
Since 1965 the Past Masters of the
various lodges in and around Johnson
County have presented the 3rd Degree
in this special setting amidst the
beauties of lowa’s countryside. The
place for the Timber Lodge is just
north of the village of Amana, where
the degree and a meal are presented to
any interested Master Mason.
After lodge is opened, the First Section
of the degree is presented by a team
selected by the president of the Old
Capitol Past Masters.
On June 30, 2008, Worshipful Master Larry Cochran and Past Master Harry Dolder attended the lowa City Past Masters
meeting held at lowa City Lodge No. 4.
After the meal the meeting was opened and the necessary business was dispensed with, WM Cochran discussed that
Canopy Lodge was interested in resurrecting Hiram in the Hills.
The lowa City Past Masters were gracious in turning over the project and offered the furniture and fixtures that were left.
Saturday, July 25, 2009 was the culmination of weeks of work in preparation for the event.
After too much rain much too often, the weather finally cooperated but with the grazing cattle and tractors entering and leaving
the site, the site was nearly impassable.
After brother Don Larson worked at grading with his tractor, we ordered a load of gravel. The first dump truck got stuck and
had to be pulled out by a second truck load of gravel.
Most Worshipful Brother Ray Chamberlain was chairman of the National Masonic Campers and he planned their meeting to
coincide with the outdoor lodge and as a result there were nearly 100 Masons on hand.
Canopy Lodge opened lodge and conducted the First Section and the Grand Lodge performed the Second Section.
The next year, 2010, it rained again, and the site was again deemed impassable so the degree was moved to the elementary
school in Amana.
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A better plan was then devised, and a shelter was reserved at F. W. Kent Park between Oxford and Tiffin where there were
hard surface roads and it has been held there ever since.

The First Section of the Third Degree has been presented by a team from Canopy Lodge and in 2019 was presented by a team
from the Hawkeye Study Group with assistance from two brothers from lowa City Lodge No. 4.

The Grand Lodge Officers have traditionally presented the Second Section, and all have enjoyed lunch either between
sections or following the degree.

Pictures from July 25, 2009

Book Restoration Project
By Bill Kreuger

This year, the Grand Master has selected for one of his fundraising projects, the rebinding/restoration of books from our Rare
Book collection. As you may be aware, the Grand Lodge of lowa started its Library through the efforts of Theodore S. Parvin,
our first Grand Secretary and Grand Librarian. This was started in 1845; the Library grew slowly and remained with Parvin
during its formative years.

In about 1882-83 the Grand Lodge of lowa acquired the collection of Robert F. Bower of Keokuk after his death in 1882. At the
time, Bower’s collection was viewed by many in Masonic circles as the largest and most valuable collection of Masonic books
in the world. The collection was valued at around $12,000 and the Grand Lodge of lowa obtained this library at a fraction of
the cost. A good part of the Bower collection includes many of the books and materials in our Rare Book collection. Sadly,
through the many years, some of these books have come into disrepair through use, environment and time. It is these books
that we would like to have repaired/rebound and/or restored.

The work will be done by the Book Restoration Company of LaFarge, Wisconsin. The owner, James Twomey is a professional
associate of the American Institute for Conservation as well as a Wisconsin Freemason. He has repaired and conserved
many other books in our collection, including Franklin’s edition of the Constitutions of the Free-Masons (1734), Ahiman Rezon
(1817) and the Joseph Smith Manuscript ledger (daybook, 1840).

Through the fundraising efforts of the Grand Master, we will be taking several more books to Brother Twomey for conservation
work. This group of books include:

Freemason’s Magazine, vol. 10-11 (1797-1798)
Sentimental and Masonic Magazine (1793-1794)
American Museum or Universal Magazine (1790)

Anderson’s Constitutions (Kilwinning, 1723)
The Freemasons Monitor (1797)

Depending upon the weather, we hope to hand deliver these books to Brother Twomey on Saturday February 29. The
estimated cost is $500 per book, and possibly more or less depending upon the overall condition and what must be done. As
the year progresses, we hope to take other books up to have them repaired, rebound and/or restored. This is a great project
and one that will help preserve books in the lowa Masonic Library for years to come.
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A Good Night at Cobia Lodge

The Brothers of Cobia Lodge No. 631 at Council Bluffs invited Grand Master William R. Crawford
and the Grand Lodge Officers on Monday, January 20th for the purpose of raising Brother Steve
Jacobs to the Sublime Degree of a Master Mason.
The evening began with a time of fellowship ahead of enjoying a catered meatloaf dinner.
Following dinner all moved to the lodge room where Worshipful Master Fred Gach opened lodge
and did a masterful job of conferring the First Section. Brother James Cline was Senior Deacon.
Brother lan Decker delivered a most impressive extended working tools lecture.
Grand Master Crawford was received and introduced, who then introduced the Grand and Past
Grand Lodge Officers present. The Grand Lodge Officers conferred the Second Section. Grand
Master Crawford was in the East. Senior Grand Steward Roman R. Redig was Senior Deacon.
N T Charge was given by Brother Neil R. Paulsen, P.S.G.W.
Grand Master made presentations to the new Master Mason including a miniature set of working tools. Brother Jacobs then
expressed his appreciation for all who were in attendance.
The Grand Lodge Officers closed Cobia Lodge with Brother Craig Long in the East. Brother Long is the father of Grand
Marshal Jeremy C. Long.

Ten Master Masons
Ten Master Masons, happy, doing fine.
One listened to a rumor, then there were nine.
Nine Master Masons, faithful, never late.

One didn’t like the Master, then there were eight.
Eight Master Masons, on their way to heaven.
One joined too many clubs, then there were seven.
Seven Master Masons, life dealt some hard licks.
One grew discouraged, then there were six.

Six Master Masons, all very much alive.

One lost his interest, then there were five.

Five Master Masons, wishing there were more.
Got into a dispute, then there were four.

Four Master Masons, busy as could be.

One didn’t like the programs, then there were three.
Three Master Masons, was one of them you?
One grew tired of all the work, then there were two.
Two Master Masons with so much to be done.
One said what'’s the use, then there was one.
One Master Mason, found a brother true!
Brought him to the Lodge, then there were two.
Two Master Masons, didn’t find work a bore.
Each brought another, then there were four.
Four Master Masons saved their Lodge’s fate.
By showing others kindness, then there were eight.
Eight Master Masons, loving their Lodge’s bright sheen.
Talked so much about it, they soon counted sixteen.
Sixteen Master Masons, to their obligations true
Were pleased when their number went to thirty-two.
So we can’t put our troubles at the Lodge’s door.
It's our fault for harming the Lodge we adore.
Don’t fuss about the programs or the Master in the East.
Keep your obligation by serving even the very least.
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50 - Year Certificates Issued Since The December 2019 “Bulletin”
Congratulations to the following Brothers who earned their Certificates.

Brothers are shown by Lodge No.

Lodge
Town

Keosaqua
Fort Madison
Rochester
Washington
Keokuk
Keokuk
Centerville
Indianola
Colesburg
Sioux City
Marshalltown
Des Moines
Tama
Panora
Clarinda
Sidney

Wilton
Malcom
Mount Ayr
Algona
Davenport
Missouri Valley
Missouri Valley
Carroll
Northwood

Name

Riley, Lloyd G.
Stolar, Roy E.

Celf, Harlan W.
White, Joe A.

Riley, Don V.

Boyer, Robert M. Sr.
Price, Douglas P.
Polson, Michael J.
Lewis, Tom H.
Sibley, William F.
Hellberg, David P.
Coy, David L.
Kremenak, Albert E.
Keeran, Franklin L.
Scherf, Larry J.
Boone, Terry G.
Kummerfeldt, John F.
Tarven, Leo F.
Main, Gary E.

Lane, Cary J.
Kranz, William W,
Ward, L. Dale
Shearer, Ricky L.
Dunn, Lynn W.
Hickman, Robert A.
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No.

284
325
369
370
413
464
480
482
509
519
548
577
592
592
615
626
632
633
636
654
657
657
657
664
668

Lodge

Town
Central City
Clarion
Glidden
Pleasant Hill
Douds
Eagle Grove
Eldon
Milford

Windsor Heights

Laurens
Hiawatha

West Des Moines

Des Moines
Des Moines
Sioux City
Bettendorf
Des Moines

Windsor Heights

Ankeny
Des Moines
Des Moines
Des Moines
Des Moines
Bettendorf
lowa City

Name

Sweet, Donald D.
Minner, Thomas A.
Reever, Harry E.
Butler, Delmar E.
Stump, Joe W.
Smith, Brent V.
Hemm, Richard J.
Clark, Merel V.

Torry, Robert L. Sr.

Edwards, Denny K.

Madison, Frederick J. Sr.

Sommer, Richard H.
Yost, Clifford W. Jr.
Sackett, Larry J.
Hagerdon, Ronald M.
Harvey, Gary R.
Bittle, Edgar H.
Hubler, Gerald K.
Smith, Douglas E.
Stump, Joe W.
Peterson, Merlin E.
Phillips, John W.
Richardson, Terry O.
Paaske, Ronald L.
Holland, Phillip L.



